STURBRIDGE CONSERVATION COMMISSION
May 19, 2011 Minutes
Members present:  Dave Barnicle, Chairman, Wendy Lilly-Hansen, Ed Goodwin, Jeff Bonja, Joe Kowalski (Alternate Member) and Calvin Montigney (Alternate Member).
Members absent:  Donna Grehl.
Also Present:  Erin Jacque, Conservation Agent, Robert Brier, Ed Rotty, Mary Blanchard, Charlie Blanchard, Mike Stevens, Daphne Stevens, Charles Austin and Greg Morse. 
7:00 PM-Open Meeting - Quorum check

As time allows

Committee Updates
CPA, PLAC, TMPSC and Lakes Advisory Committee update(s)

TMPSC:
· EJ stated that the interviews took place for three Consultants and based on the interview process K. Lynn was the highest ranking.  EJ stated that the Town Administrator was going to call and make an offer to K. Lynn.
· DB stated if K. Lynn can’t do this for 2 1/2 years than the #2 person can be offered the Contract.
CPC:  

· DB stated he attended the meeting and there’s been a cease and desist for any work to be done on the Riverlands.  DB stated CPA took the funds that were originally allocated for distribution for work being done on the Riverlands and put it towards work on Leadmine Mountain property.  DB stated this will be part of the Town Warrant for Town Meeting.  
LAC:  

· DB stated that the Lakes Committee is meeting tonight.
Approval of Minutes: 
April 21, 2011 Minutes:

MOTION:  By EG, seconded by DB to approve the April 21, 2011 Minutes as written.

                    Vote:  3/1 abstention by WLH.

May 5th 2011 Minutes:

Tabled until the next meeting.
Walk-ins:
Robert Brier-Camp Robinson Crusoe (CRC) naming:
· Bob Brier gave a back round history of his involvement with the Town of Sturbridge and gave a history of CRC and the Leiberman’s, Arbutus Park, Chapin Park, 1970 Bankruptcy, Dam removal and lawn area.
· Dr. Rotty described his experience with the Ponds against Dam removal.

· Daphne Stevens spoke against the Dam removal.

· Charlie Blanchard asked about the status of the Dam removal.

· DB explained the order from the Office of Dam Safety.
· JB asked how much cross pollination came out of CRC.

· BB stated that the medical staff was from the local area.

· DB stated that the camp Councilor’s were people that had gone to the camp when they were younger.

· Charlie Blanchard stated there were locals as well who were Councilor’s.

· JB asked how much interaction CRC had with the Town.

· BB stated that the campers mostly stayed on the property.
· BB asked the Commission to reconsider their vote regarding the removal of the Dams. 

Discussion amongst the Commission:
· WLH suggested going to Bill Davis regarding where the Commission stands on the Dam removal issue.

· EG suggested calling the Millennium Committee.

· EJ stated she would prefer sending a letter on DB’s behalf.

· DB agreed with EJ and suggested indicating in the letter that one of the concerns is trail development in the area.
7:30 p.m. Public - (Public Hearing to open 5/1911) Notice of Intent DEP #300-844 Submitted by the Town of Sturbridge Department of Public Works as a “Generic” Notice of Intent for maintenance and repair work throughout the Town of Sturbridge. 
1. EJ stated she received a complaint from DEP regarding a Culvert replacement in the Walker Pond area.  EJ stated she spoke with Greg Morse and he stated that he had an ongoing agreement with the previous Conservation Agent for general maintenance, repairs or improvements.  EJ stated an after the fact Emergency Certification was issued for repairs that GM stated were public safety issues.  EJ stated on the same day the Enforcement Order was issued GM submitted paperwork for the NOI to cover the work that was done which also includes work to be done in the future.  EJ stated she received an e-mail from Phil Nadeau, Central Region Director of MA DEP and read into the record:  DEP encourages all DPW’s to obtain a Generic Order of Conditions to eliminate individual filings for routine maintenance on existing structures.   PN stated there are limitations as to what can be allowed in generic orders to avoid subverting the appeal rights of abutters in cases where a project would create a change in existing conditions.  PN gave general guidelines of what could be included;  
1. Any work in the buffer zone only.
2. Maintenance, repair and replacement (but no enlargement) of existing structures.
3. Removal of silt, debris and clearing of vegetation within 50’ of a drainage culvert and drainage easement.
· PN stated in his e-mail to EJ what cannot be included:
1. Removal of Beaver Dams (needs an emergency certificate).
2. New structures or enlargement of existing structures such as Culverts (requires a full NOI).
3. Clearing of vegetation on the banks of ponds.
4. Any work in regulated areas that would directly affect private properties.
· EJ stated that GM would like the order to include:  Clearing of vegetation on the Cedar Lake Dam, Sidewalk maintenance-a yearly operational plan for herbicide spraying (Round Up), night time spray treatment in which spraying is confined to the sidewalk.  EJ asked GM where spraying would take place.
· GM stated the spraying would take place on the sidewalks.  GM asked how often he needs to come before the Commission.
· DB stated if it’s a regular NOI the Commission should be able to extend this for three years.
· EJ stated that general maintenance of Dam structures could be added to the conditions as noted by PN along with erosion and sediment controls, stabilization in the form of mulch and armoring as necessary to protect the head walls of Culverts.
· EG suggested a yearly update but no decision was rendered. 
MOTION:  By JB, seconded by EG to continue the Public Hearing to June 2nd @ 8:00 p.m.
                     Vote:  4/0.

OLD BUSINESS

Consider vote to Increase Conservation Commission from  5-7 members:
Postponed until a full Board is present.

Letter from J. Patrick McGlone-3 Cherry Brook Circle:
EJ read a letter that she received from Patrick McGlone dated 4/29/11:  Prior discussion at a site meeting on 4/8/11-I am hereby submitting a revised NOI including revised plans.  I have aggregated lots 15, 16 and 17 and I will place a conservation easement on them.  If approved please include the conservation easements as one of the Orders of Conditions.  All of these lots were created at the same time in the same Development.  It is my intent to use the allowable square footage from this aggregation on Lot 2-total square footage of all the Lots is 181,200’.  This gives me potential allowable use on Lot 2 of 18,120 square feet.  I’m asking for 13,682 total alterations.  The new plan shows I have not altered more than 13,682’ of area including the House, Drive Way and all Lawn areas.  I am respectfully asking that the Conservation Commission re-open the Public Hearing.  I am also asking the DEP to stay my appeal while the Conservation Commission is considering this revised information.  If it’s determined that this revised information complies with the WPA and regulations as well as the wetland bylaws for the Town of Sturbridge I respectfully request the issuance of a revised Order of Conditions approving my project.  If a revised Order of Conditions is approved I will accept this final order as the final Order of Conditions and I will with draw my appeal from the DEP.
· DB asked if EJ had heard back from DEP regarding the site visit with them and Mr. McGlone.         
· EJ stated no.  EJ stated if the Commission is going to re-open the Public Hearing      she recommended the following conditions; that the Lots be shown in some form on the plan, that a Conservation restriction be drafted which includes those lots submitted as part of the application and that the book and page # of the Lots that would be proposed for being put under the restriction should be listed under the book and page # of the submitted NOI application.
· EG stated in order to reopen the Public Hearing he would need something in writing from DEP.
· JB stated in his opinion there is enough information to re-open the Public Hearing.
MOTION:  By JB, seconded by DB to re-open the Public Hearing for 3 Cherry Brook Circle DEP file # 300-837 based on the submittal of new information regarding the aggregation of  Lots 15, 16 and 17 and the application of the conservation easement.

Discussion:  
· WLH asked to see the plans and stated that the plans are dated January 4th, 2001and the other plan is dated April 29th, 2011.
· EJ stated she can ask DEP again that the Commission wants something in writing that this is a legally acceptable practice to aggregate lots that are separate from the lot which is under consideration from development.

                      Vote 2-2 opposed by EG and WLH.

· DB asked the two opposed Commission members if they would consider re-opening the Public Hearing if they have response from DEP, regardless of what the response is.
Rules and Regulations on Conservation Lands (Leash issue) (determine final recommended language of Trail Etiquette sign):

· EJ stated that the Trails Committee has been getting quotes for the signage.  EJ stated that the Leash Law states that “your dog has to be leashed or under control” and that the signage states to leash your dog’s and remove waste.
· WLH stated her opinion is that all dogs should be leashed.
· JK disagreed with WLH.
· CM suggested staying consistent with the Town.
· DB suggested removing the word leash and re-place it with the word control. 
Finalize Adopt A Trail Sign for High School-Trail Committee Comments:

· EJ stated that the Trails Committee would prefer something other than what the High School proposed in regards to material and etching.  EJ stated the Trails Committee also would like the Town Seal, the no motorized vehicles and hiking emblems removed from the proposed sign.  EJ suggested that the Adopt A Trail sign state “In Memory of or Adopted by” and she will ask the High School about using Mahogany as the preferred material.
DEP #300-780:  Revised Bridge 7 Plans-reduction in scope:

· EJ stated this is an ongoing amendment that has been reduced to a Pedestrian only Bridge with the allowance of Emergency Vehicles.
MOTION:  By JB, seconded by EG to approve.

                     Vote:  4/0. 
DEP #300-769:  Repair of Stafford Turnpike Trail:

· EJ stated that the flow of water has been affected due to a frost heave of a Culvert.  EJ stated this is a modification to an existing Order of Conditions which the Trails Committee is proposing to remove the Culvert and extend the Bog Bridge over the area, pulling some existing material out and allowing the water to flow naturally.  EJ suggested that the invert of the existing pipe not be taken any lower and a before and after site visit be done by the Commission.  EJ stated she will ask for a timeline.
· WLH asked that she or EG be contacted regarding when the work will begin.
MOTION:  By JB, seconded by DB to approve repair on the Stafford Turnpike Trail as submitted with noted conditions with reference to the e-mail of 5/19/11.

                    Vote:  4/0.
South Shore Drive-Culvert Issue:

· EJ gave an overview to the Commission of the letter she sent to Gary Allard regarding the ongoing Culvert issue on South Shore Drive.  EJ stated this is the Culvert that conveys the Perennial Stream under South Shore Drive.  EJ stated that she and Phil Nadeau (Central Region DEP) have been looking to mediate this conflict but until the Culvert becomes blocked at which time the Commission can issue an enforcement issue there is nothing further the Commission can do.  
· DB stated that he suggested if EJ receives any further inquiries regarding this issue her response be “I am sorry, I have done everything possible to mediate this and until there is enforcement action we can do nothing further”.   
NEW BUSINESS
Certificate of Compliance-168 Cedar Street:

· EJ stated she received a request for COC for an on going issue for 168 Cedar Street which was in error tied to Laurel Woods Sub Division at 176 Cedar Street.  EJ stated there is no work referenced to 168 Cedar Street in the Order of Conditions issued in 2006.
MOTION:  By DB, seconded by JB to approve the Certificate of Compliance for 168 Cedar Street.

Discussion:  
· WLH asked if Town Council should be contacted.
· EJ stated that the Town Planner has confirmed that this lot is not part of the original Sub Division plan. 
Vote:  4/0.
Letter Permits
320 The Trail-Tree Removal application-Recommendations from Joe Kowalski:
· DB stated that he agreed with what JK wrote regarding the tree removal for 320 The Trail.
· EJ suggested a site visit.
· CM stated that he concurs with JK and DB.
Yearly drainage maintenance at The Trail Beach on Big Alum:

· EJ stated that Big Alum Lake Association is proposing to install a small stone drainage area to prevent beach sand entering the lake.  EJ stated that they presently have 3 shallow ditches to capture the drainage and direct it towards the water.
· DB stated that since they have done this the siltation has ceased in that site.
Consensus amongst the Commission to approve the Letter Permit. 
Open Space Update  
Adopt A Trail-Mom’s Club:

· EJ stated that the Sturbridge Mom’s Club is proposing to adopt the Cabin Loop Trail at Hein’s Farm.
MOTION:  By CM, seconded by EG to approve the Adopt A Trail application from the Sturbridge Mom’s Club.

            Vote:  4/0.

Snowshoe Hike:

· EJ stated that Leslie Wong has contacted the American Mountain Club to come out and look at the trails to see if they are appropriate for Snowshoe hikes (in order for them to commit).
MOTION:  By CM, seconded by EG to adjourn @ 9:50 p.m.

                    Vote:  4/0. 
PAGE  
1

